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WELCOME, INTRODUCTIONS, AND MINUTES
Mayor Sim Weston, Chair, opened the meeting and welcomed everyone and thanked them for attending this special Governing Board Meeting.  Keith Heaton, from the State Division of Housing and Community Development, was acknowledged and introductions were made.
Weston asked if there were any changes or additions to the minutes of November 29, 2017.  The minutes were APPROVED unanimously with a MOTION by Commissioner Norm Weston and SECOND by Commissioner Bill Cox.  
SECOND PUBLIC HEARING TO GATHER INPUT ON CDBG PROJECTS TO BE SPONSORED BY BRAG

Mayor Weston DECLARED the second public hearing for the Community Development Block Grant program OPEN for any public comments or questions.
This advertised public hearing is being held to allow all citizens the opportunity to provide input concerning the projects awarded under the 2018 CDBG program.  

The following projects are on BRAG’s regional Capital Improvement List:
· $50,000 for local CDBG program administration and consolidated planning

· $40,000 for Emergency Home Repairs

· $17,250 for housing program delivery

· $2,000 for lead based paint inspection

· $55,000 for homebuyer assistance program including $20,000 for homebuyer education and training.
BRAG will receive $164,250 total in set-asides, of which $95,000 will pass through to clients and $69,250 will be used for staffing.
Brian Carver, BRAG Community and Economic Development Director, said the above information was posted on Utah’s Public Meeting Website.
There were no members of the public present to provide comment.  

Members of the BRAG Governing Board asked what type of applicants were seeking the funds.  Carver stated that they had seven applicants from the region and would be able to fund three or four of the applicants’ requests from the competitive grant funds.
Below are some examples of the applicants and projects requested:
· Hyrum Senior Center – kitchen remodel and a garage for their bus

· Richmond Head Start – a new playground

· The Family Place – a remodel for the Domestic Abuse Shelter
Council Member Mark Thompson made a MOTION to CLOSE the public hearing.  It was SECONDED by County Executive Craig Buttars and voting was unanimous.
Commissioner Stan Summers made the MOTION to approve the BRAG projects requested. Commissioner Norm Weston SECONDED and the motion PASSED unanimously.
PUBLIC HEARING ON HUD REGIONAL CONSOLIDATED PLAN UPDATE
Mayor Weston declared the public hearing OPEN on the HUD Regional Consolidated Plan Update.
Brain Carver, stated that the forty-nine page document has been posted to the Home Page of the BRAG Website for the public to view and comment on for twenty-eight days.  The purpose of this plan is to set goals to meet the needs of low-income families in the region.  There were no members of the public present.
Commissioner Stan Summers made a MOTION to CLOSE the public hearing on the HUD Regional Consolidated Plan Update with a SECOND from Council Member Mark Thompson. The hearing was closed by unanimous vote.
STATUS REPORT OF CDBG RATING AND RANKING PROCESS
It was decided that the CDBG rating and ranking process would be discussed at the March 28, 2018 Governing Board Meeting.
SELECTION OF OPPORTUNITY ZONES TO BE SUBMITTED TO GOVERNOR HERBERT
Keith Heaton, from the State Division of Housing and Community Development attended the meeting to explain an important component of the Federal Tax Bill that was passed by Congress and signed by the President in December of last year that allows creation of “Opportunity Zones.”  Once designated by the governors of each state, “Opportunity Zones” are designed to use significant tax incentives to attract private investment in housing, business, and infrastructure.
Governor Herbert may designate 25% of the eligible 181 low-income census tracts within Utah as “opportunity zones”. The Governor has requested that each of the seven regional organizations, associations of governments (AOGs), select the opportunity zones in their multi-county areas and submit their selection to him by February 28, today.
Box Elder County has four eligible census tracts and Cache County has ten. There are none in Rich County.  A main purpose of this special February 28 Governing Board meeting is to select the four “opportunity zones” from the fourteen eligible census tracts and submit them to the Governor.
After discussion and analysis of the fourteen qualifying Opportunity Zones within Box Elder and Cache Counties, the BRAG Governing Board recommended the following opportunity zones based on development potential:
In order of priority: (details about each tract are outlined in the attached letter to Keith Heaton)

1. Tract  49005001002 – Southwest Logan City

2. Tract 49003960300 – Tremonton City

3. Tract 49003960601 – Northeast Brigham City

4. Tract  4900500900 – Southeast Logan City
An additional contingent Opportunity Zone was also chosen to be submitted:

1. Tract 49005000403 – Logan, North Logan, Hyde Park (Cache/Logan Airport)

The BRAG Board expressed their gratitude to the Community Development Office and Governor Herbert for their considerations of the Board recommendations.

BRAG SERVICES REPORT FOR 2017
Roger Jones, BRAG Executive Director, reviewed the 2017 BRAG Services at a Glance which includes highlights of Aging Services, Community Development & Planning, Economic Development and Job Creation, Housing, Human Services, Weatherization, and In General information (See Handout).

A copy of the BRAG Quarterly Newsletter Winter 2018 Edition was distributed. The newsletter offers more details about the 2017 BRAG services performed through articles and photos from each department. 
APPROVE QUARTERLY FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AS REQUIRED BY UTAH STATE AUDITOR

As required by the Utah State Auditor the BRAG financial summaries for the quarter ending on 12-31-2017 were distributed and reviewed.

Council Member Karl Ward made a MOTION to indicate that the governing board had opportunity to review the quarterly financial statements.  It was SECONDED by Mayor Mike Leonhardt and APPROVED UNANIMOUSLY.
REVIEW AND APPROVE PROGRAM ADVISORY BOARD MEMBERSHIP
Roger Jones reviewed the current advisory boards. The Governing Board members made the following recommendations and acknowledgements:
· BRAG Governing Board

· Mayor Shaun Dustin of Nibley selected by the Cache Mayors’ Association
· Bear River Region Human Services Board

· Mayor Holly Daines – Elected Official
· Karen Cronin – Private Sector from Box Elder County
· BRAG Aging Advisory Council
· Box Elder County has need for one more member on the Aging Advisory Council.  The Governing Board members from Box Elder County will look for a recommendation to fill that spot.

· Community Investment Council 

· Mayor Mike Leonhardt, Garden City
· Mayor John Bailey, North Logan
· Bear River Regional Housing Authority Board of Commissioners

· Mayor Holly Daines, Logan City
Commissioner Jeff Hadfield made the MOTION to approve the appointments and reappoint all current board members; Commissioner Bill Cox SECONDED the motion and the motion was APPROVED UNANIMOUSLY.
ELECTION OF OFFICERS FOR 2018
Mayor Sim Weston, Chair, opened the floor for nominations for the 2018 BRAG Governing Board Chair and Vice Chair.  Following the past practice and custom of rotating the chairmanship from county to county and elevating the vice chair to chair, Commissioner Jeff Scott MOVED to suspend the rules and elect County Executive Craig Buttars who has been the Vice Chair to serve as Chair and Commissioner Jeff Hadfield, from Box Elder County, as the Vice Chair by acclamation. Commissioner Norm Weston SECONDED the motion and all APPROVED THE MOTION UNANIMOUSLY.
APPROVE MEETING SCHEDULE FOR 2018
The Governing Board agreed to keep the originally scheduled board meetings with the exception of the November 28 meeting location changed to Cache County’s New Event Center at the Fairgrounds.  (Memo of the 2018 Schedule is included).

Roger Jones shared the idea of inviting Governor Herbert to attend either the July or September Governing Board Meeting to extend the Interlocal Agreement with BRAG and give training to the mayors and city council members from the thirty-nine towns and cities BRAG serves.  Jones will check with the Governor’s schedule to see if either date will work for him.
The next Governing Board Meeting will be on March 28 in Tremonton.  A tour of West Liberty Foods and possibly another business will be part of the meeting.  
ADJOURN
The meeting ADJOURNED at 1:45 p.m. 
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